
Zoning Board of Appeals May 27, 2014 

1 

 

TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, MAY 27, 2014 

 

  Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Council Chambers of the Town Hall at 75 Main 

Street, Southington, CT with the following members in attendance: 

   Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Bryan 

Wysong  

 

  Christopher Magnoli (Alternate Members)           

     

  Absent:  Ronald Bohigian, Alternate 

    Paul Bedard, Alternate 

    Patrick Saucier 

      

 Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

   

  A quorum was determined. 

  The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

  

   

 The Chair explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project.   

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to accept the Minutes from the previous 

meeting.  Mr. Wysong seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice 

vote. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6055A, Application of Jeffrey S. Barile for a 28.2’ 

variance for front yard encroachment: 9.6’ variance for side yard 

encroachments: & 2% variance for lot coverage for a garage addition 

under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 60 Sunnyridge 

Drive, property of Jeffrey S. Barile in an R-12 zone. 
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 MR. BARILE:  I am Jeffrey Barile at 60 Sunnyridge Drive in 

Plantsville, Connecticut.  And, I’m going for a proposed garage.  I 

don’t know, this is my first time doing this.  What do you guys really 

need?  I know I’ve got to get these variances in order. 

 THE CHAIR:  Explain to us why you want to do it, what is your 

hardship for putting it up? 

 MR. BARILE:  Well, I put on a one car garage a while back.  We 

would like two.  This neighborhood is small.   I know it’s an R-12.  

Which this R-12 I guess was put in after this neighborhood was put in.  

My house is 1942.  Other houses are even older. 

 That first addition I put on, if you guys have that plot plan, I 

don’t know.  I’m actually going back further than that one.  I know 

that side corner, I believe, like 5 ½ feet, which in this neighborhood 

I know a lot of friends and family that have been in there and they’ve 

got approved of 3 feet.  So I’m not even getting that close. 

 So, um, that’s what I’m going for.  The proposed garage. 

 THE CHAIR: And, what is the hardship for?  One of the things you 

have to have is to show a hardship when you are asking for a variance. 

 Do you have a hardship or you just want another garage? 

 MR. BARILE:  Well, from what I’m told, you can’t do personal, but 

I don’t know how you do hardship without personal. I mean I have 

classic cars.  I would like to have a spot for them.   

 So, I don’t really understand hardship.  I know that – 

 THE CHAIR:  Hardship would be, for example, topography.  You 

know, you’ve got a ledge; you’ve got wetlands on your property.  

You’ve got a major sewer issue.  Those are hardships. 

 Financial hardships are not classified by this board as a 

hardship.   

 You’ve got stuff, that’s not a hardship as far as what we can 

look at.  

 So, do you have anything that we could use as a hardship other 

than you’ve got antique cars and you want a second garage? 

 MR. BARILE:  Other than that, no.  Just that these lots are so 

small and you know, this R-12, which I believe is like 40’ from the 

front which these houses, mine you could see is a lot closer than 

that.  Even when originally built.  So I just think these lots are too 

small and we would like the two car garage. 

 MR. LAPORTE: You don’t have an exceptional difficulty there? 

 MR. BARILE:  Difficulty? 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  Or unusual hardship? 

 MR. BARILE:  Other than the lots are too small. 

 I’ve got a note signed from my neighbor that says he’s okay with 

it. 

  I sent my kid around the neighborhood to take some pictures on 

how you guys, not you guys, but this board approved these garages 3’ 

from the border.  Because there is really no room other than doing 

that. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Dave, do we have those letters? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you already do have a garage there, correct? 

 MR. BARILE:  The one. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The garage that you are proposing would be over the 

front yard, the side yard and the lot density. 

 MR. BARILE:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the garage that you have is already that. 

 MR. BARILE:  Like I said, I’m going back further than that and 

that got approved.  So, I’m further than that.  Not closer. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But increasing a nonconforming use is not something 

that this board typically would do. 

 THE CHAIR:  We may, in a number of instances, we’ve approved --- 

for example, garages for or with a hardship or they did show a 

hardship but the lot was small but they had no garage and they wanted 

a garage because you know the wife may have had a handicap or the 

husband had a handicap, something like that.  They wanted a single car 

garage.  We would approve that.  

 You’ve already got a garage, to Commissioner O’Keefe’s point. You 

have a garage, already.   

 And, you really haven’t shown any hardship at all that would, 

that we could grab on to in saying yah, this makes sense.   

 I will say I drive by your house five days a week and it is very 

well kept.  Probably one of the nicest ones on the street.    

 But again, you still need a hardship and you already have a 

single car garage.  As most of your neighbors, that’s the maximum they 

have, a single car garage. 

 So I find it difficult in order to approve without the hardship 

and again, you are asking for a variance to the back, side and you’ve 

got a coverage problem.  Coverage issue. 
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 So, I’m finding it difficult to come up with a rationale for 

approving it. 

 Any of the other members of the board? 

 MR. BARILE:  Just because it’s a little over, I mean, I don’t get 

it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   But, it’s --- let me put it this way:  it is a lot 

over without the proposed garage as I look at it. 

 So we are not talking about a little over with the variance.  We 

are talking a lot over before you even start the project. And, then 

way over the top when you build it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Realizing your house, realizing your house predates 

zoning.  When they put in the R-12, that’s the smallest lot that we 

have in any of our zoning regulations.  So you know, it’s not like you 

are in a half acre zone.  You’re in a quarter, you know, a quarter 

acre, R-12, which is very, very small.  But again, it is the smallest 

lot that could be given under the zoning regulations.  That is an R-

12.  The lots are small and there is no question about it. 

 What’s happening is, when you look at that neighborhood, it’s 

very --- it is very high density. 

 MR. BARILE:  It is. 

 THE CHAIR: You’ve got people putting up; I noticed in that 

neighborhood there is a lot of these temporary garages going up.  The 

fabric-type garages. 

 MR. BARILE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR: Which are not authorized.  They’re not --- they are 

illegal, basically. 

 MR. BARILE:  They don’t look good, either. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. BARILE:  They don’t look good, either. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, they don’t look good.  They’re an eyesore, I 

agree. 

 So, what else, anything else? 

 Chris, anything? 

 MR. MAGNOLI:  I have nothing. 

 THE CHAIR: Nothing? 
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 MR. BARILE:  Would a bid --- I’ve started my own business and I 

would like to have my business van in there, as well?  You know, the 

amount of tools and things I have that has got to stay outside? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, what I see on your – you’ve got your whole, 

where you want to put that second garage, you’ve got that whole thing 

cement.  So that whole, I don’t know you’d --- the whole MacArthur 

Drive corner is all one big cement slab. 

 MR. BARILE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Nicely done.  But it’s a cement slab. 

 MR. BARILE:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  You could park your vehicles there if you had to.  

Understand that they wouldn’t be under cover but – 

 MR. BARILE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because you are already using that for parking 

because there is already a van there today. 

 MR. BARILE:  Of course. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 Do you have the letters? 

 MR. BARILE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you want those read into the record? 

 MR. BARILE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, if you have pictures, certainly submit them to 

the board. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Would you like that letter read into the record? 

 MR. BARILE:  Which one, the one he signed?  My neighbor signed? 

 MR. WYSONG: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 MR. BARILE:  Sure. 
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 MR. WYSONG:  The letter from Todd LeBlanc. 

 MR. BARILE:  Yup. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Letter dated 5/29/2014.  I, Todd A. LeBlanc, reside 

at 15 MacArthur Drive, Plantsville, Connecticut is okay with the 

proposed garage near our borders.  Signed by Todd A. LeBlanc. 

 And, entered into the record. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. BARILE:  So what happens at this point?  You guys got to 

decide or did you already make your decision? 

 THE CHAIR:  No. What we will do is once the appeal is --- and the 

public hearing is closed.  We’ll hear all the appeals.  And, then we 

will bring it up and we will discuss it and vote on it.  So you will 

have an answer tonight if you want to stay around.  But we haven’t --- 

you know, we will discuss it. 

 MR. BARILE:  All right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anybody speaking in favor of the application? 

 (No response.) 

 Anybody speaking against the application? 

 (No response.) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6056A, Application of Matthew C. & Bonnie B. 

Plourde for a 4’ side yard setback variance for a home addition under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations: 21 Church Street, 

property of Matthew C. & Bonnie B. Plourde in an R-12 zone.  

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I did get a phone call that they 

requested a table this evening for this item. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, can I have a motion to table? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So moved. 

 THE CHAIR:  Second? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 THE CHAIR:  Discussion? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, all those in favor? 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 This appeal is tabled. 
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 C. APPEAL #6057A, Application of Marc Mathieu for a variance 

to modify the appearance of a non-conforming business use in a 

residential zone under Sections 11-09.3 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 346 Meriden Avenue, property of Marc R. & Stacy B. 

Mathieu in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant please state your name and 

address for the record, pleases? 

 MR. MATHIEU:  Hello.  My name is Marc Mathieu.  I am the owner of 

346 Meriden Avenue.  I am also the owner of Mathieu Memorials which is 

located at the same address. 

 I have just some sketches that I made of the proposed changes. 

 (Passed around) 

 I apologize.  I only made five copies.  You’ll have to share. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s fine. 

 MR. MATHIEU:  Basically, for 60, maybe 70 years, the location has 

been a residential and also a business, monument shop, at the corner 

of Meriden Avenue and Carter Lane. 

 Over the past several years, you can see on the first page, the 

office is located where the letter A is.  It is basically the front 

room of the house.  Over the past two or three years I’ve noticed I’ve 

had more and more problems with my predominantly elderly clients 

entering the house because there is two steps to get into the front 

door. 

 What I’d like to do is use the far right garage bay as an office.  

Take down the garage door and put in a small entry door and window.  

No signage.  And, it will be easier for my elderly and perhaps 

handicapped clients to get in. 

 Sometimes it’s hot or it’s raining and they can’t get up the 

steps so we’re sitting in their car or sitting on the front bench 

outside my front door. 

 The other two pages are just short sketches that I made.  One 

shows the existing front look of the garage.  The other shows what the 

proposed garage would look like. 

 I also checked with my neighbor whose house is to the right of 

mine.  He gave me a signed piece of paper saying that he has no 

objection. 

 Nothing would change.  Parking, in/out, signage.  All it is 

basically taking the office from one room and moving it to another. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you are not really increasing the size of the 

office, you’re just moving it from Point A to Point B. 
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 MR. MATHIEU:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the question is, when I looked at it, why is --- 

why’re you using the outside bay, just out of curiosity versus the 

inner bay. 

 MR.MATIEU:  Because the owner of the property, two owners before 

us, the bay that’s closer to the house, they’ve put in a bathroom or a 

laundry room we use it as. It just comes out into the garage and you 

can’t put a car in there.  It is literally maybe 10 feet from the 

front of the garage to where their wall is. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay.  So, basically you are just moving the office 

from the inside of the house to the second bay.  It is not going to 

increase traffic.  The same clientele.  Basically, you’ll have the 

same clientele.  You are not changing the office hours? 

 MR. MATHIEU:  No. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Not changing the footprint of the building? 

 MR. MATHIEU:  Not at all.  I just want to make it easier for the 

folks to get in and out of the shop. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay. 

 MR. MATHIEU:  Do you want --- I can give you the letter from my 

neighbor? 

 THE CHAIR: Yes, please.  You’d like that read into the record? 

 MR. MATHIEU:  Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone in favor? Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 THE CHAIR:  Would you read that into the record, please? 

 MR. WYSONG:  A letter to go along with Appeal 6057A.   

Southington Zoning Board of Appeals.  My name is Alex Gill.  I am a 

neighbor of Mark and Stacy Mathieu.  My driveway abuts their property 

near the northwest side of their property near their garage.  I have 
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objection to them moving their office from inside the house to their 

garage.  Alex Gill, 338 Meriden Avenue, Southington, CT. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 
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 D. APPEAL #6058A, Application of John Matos for special 

exception approval to transfer a liquor license for a restaurant under 

Sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 151 Queen 

Street, property of Walter S. Wood LLC in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant please state their name and 

address for the record, please? 

 MR. MATOS:  Good evening, my name is John Matos, 4 Laurel Drive, 

Brookfield, CT. 

 And, the reason here tonight is --- mostly everyone in this town 

knows that my late nephew, Eddie Adamus, passed away on April 23
rd
.  He 

was the owner of El Sombrero.  Been in town for 17 years.  Great 

member of this community.  And, I’m sure most of you know who he was. 

 And, what we are doing is as a family, that’s why we’re here 

tonight; we are assuming responsibility for the restaurant.  We are 

changing the corporation and for that matter we need to apply for a 

new liquor license. 

 Under that statute we need to apply to you so you can --- we are 

appealing to you so we can make that transfer as easy as possible. 

 We are going to continue with the same type of restaurant.  As a 

matter of fact, we are going to call it:  Eddie’s Sombrero.  Which was 

my nephew’s name. 

 And, we are going to continue the same format, the same that he 

had there.  Right now we are going to refurbish it and reformat it a 

little bit.  Make it a little more livelier.  You know just change 

things.  

 But we are going to keep exactly the same thing that he had there 

before.   

 So, all I’m doing is reaching out to you folks to see if you can 

see if you can just transfer the license.  We are applying as soon as 

you give us the order, the permission, we’ll be applying for the 

liquor license. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is there going to be any change to the interior 

layout? 

 MR.  MATOS: No.   Just mostly cosmetic.  Mostly everything --- 

changing carpets and things like that but nothing structural or 

anything. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay. 

 What else?  Anything else? 
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 MR.GWOREK: Matt, do you want to go over the stipulations? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The stipulations of the previous one are: 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private.  I 

assume that’s not a problem. 

 MR. MATOS:  No. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: No more than 18 bar seats. 

 Any change in the interior layout or activities would require a 

new application to the zoning board of appeals. 

 MR. MATOS: No changes, at all. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, that is basically it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Thank you very much. 

 MR. MATOS:  Thank you folks. 

 THE CHAIR:   Anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 E. APPEAL   #6059A, Application of Albert G. & Lillian S. 

Polak for an 8’ front yard setback variance for a secondary access 

under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 8 Summer 

Street, property of Albert G. & Lillian S. Polak in an R-12 zone. 

 MR.GIUDICE:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman and board members, for 

the record,  Stephen Giudice with the office of Harry Cole & Son, 876 

South Main Street in Plantsville. 

 I’m here on behalf of Albert & Lil Polak.   

 This variance is proposed for a proposed egress to the second 

floor. They do have a two family home there and in order to have good 

fire access from the second floor, they need to add a stairway. 

 This is a requirement of the insurance carrier.  They threatened 

to drop them if they don’t provide the secondary means of access to 

the second floor. 

 The way the building lays out, we need an 8’ variance on the 

front yard.  This would come out towards West Center Street.  You can 

imagine this house is very old and it does predate zoning.   

 The hardship would be the age of the home and the size of the lot 

and the configuration of the home itself doesn’t give us an 

opportunity to provide the access to the building in another location.  

So, it is really the size of the lot and the age of the structure.  

The lot does predate zoning.  It is substandard in its setbacks. 

 So, the applicant is here if you have questions for him and any 

questions for me, I’d be more than happy to answer them. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is the front the easier part to put this door? 

 MR. GIUDICE: It’s the way it works out the best with the layout 

of the floor inside the building.  It wasn’t our first choice, but 

that is the best means of egress for everybody. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Now, the applicant is not really adding any square 

footage for living space.  It’s just basically ingress and egress, is 

that correct? 

 MR. GIUDICE:  That’s it. It is purely for safety reasons. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, this is being driven by state regulations? 

 MR. GIUDICE:   Fire code regulations and insurance regulations. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, if we were to look at it and say okay, the age of 

the house is not a hardship.  The size of the lot is not a hardship 

but we are --- well. 
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 MR. GIUDICE:  Okay, I’m sorry. 

 THE CHAIR:  But again, if it is being driven by regulations.  You 

already have somebody in there.  You’re forced to do it.  Safety for 

the building code regulations.  Okay. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  When this house was constructed, the building codes 

were much different than they are today. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  And, fire codes, too. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant or his 

representative? 

 MR. WYSONG:  I guess I would --- I’ll save it for discussion. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. WYSONG:  It is more a question for Dave than for the 

applicant. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you. 
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7. Continued Public hearing Items 

 A. APPEAL #6052A, Application of Car-Sue Realty LLC for a 16’ 

rear yard variance to allow a building addition within the 30’ rear 

yard setback under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 

44 Robert Porter Road, property of Car-Sue Realty LLC in an I-1 zone.  

 THE  CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative state their 

name and address for the record, please? 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:   Bridgette Gallagher and I represent the 

applicant, Car-Sue Realty.  And, with me here tonight is Steve Giudice 

also on the application, and my client Mr. Carmine Votino and his wife 

Sue, and their family members are also in the back. 

 The subject property on Robert Porter Road is occupied by my 

client’s company which is CV Tool.  A manufacturer that’s been in 

business in Southington since 1980. 

 They moved to this site --- they were more in the downtown area 

originally – in 1988 and constructed the original building.  They 

manufacture aircraft parts, jet engine parts, very large pieces of 

equipment. And, their clients are Sikorsky, GE. 

 This site, and this is not the actual --- that’ on the other 

side.  This side is showing you the original site plan and I’ll go 

through a few things with you on that. 

 This site is next to the old emissions testing station.  

Everybody’s familiar with that. 

 So, the application is for a setback variance in the rear yard.  

The original application said it’s from 30’ to 14.  However, after 

this application was filed, we took a look at it and realized that in 

fact it should be a 20’ setback regulation that applies to this.  And, 

that is because a few years ago, after the date of the site plan, 

where I think they pulled off the original setback, there was a 

regulation passed that indicated that for industrial property that I-1 

that’s connected to public water and sewer, that the rear setback is 

20’. I’ll pass that out for you.  There is a reference to it in 7A-00. 

 And, then there is down below, it refers you back to Section 5-

00.13 that gives you the 20’ setback. 

 THE CHAIR:  So that then from 20’, you’re asking then for --- it 

would only be a 6’? 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  It would be 6’. 

 THE CHAIR:  A 6’ variance. 
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 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  Yup.   So it is nice when we can start our 

request with reducing our variance size. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s always a good thing. 

 (Chuckles) 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  It’s a good way to start, right? 

 So, I’ll pass that around for everybody to look at.  I made 

copies for everybody.  That was passed in 2007. 

 I’m also going to submit for you small copies of this as-built 

that I put up here.  I think it’s important to understand kind the 

evolution of this building and all the additions that my client has 

put on and the reasons for that because that is really critical to his 

reasoning here for needing this variance. 

 I can pass those around, too.  There’s photos and copies of that. 

 (Pause) 

 So, what I have done on the old site plan, because that kind of 

show you the additions where the original building was and where all 

the additions were laid out.  If you go to the photographs you can 

take a look at the evolution. 

 I have on the top; Photo 1 is the existing building.  This is an 

aerial my client had in his office.  I took a photo of a photo.  There 

is a little glare in there.  But that kind of shows you how the 

building is sited on the site. 

 Photo 2 is the original building. Which I have marked on your 

small copies of your as-built.  That says:  existing building 8336 

square feet.  So the original building, as you can see, was sited a 

little bit on the diagonal to the --- because of the shape of the lot 

in relation to the street.  It’s kind of a little bit --- the lot was 

designed on the diagonal.  So the building didn’t go straight back 

from the road.  He lost a little bit of area there that would have 

been usable building area. 

 And, Photo 3 kind of depicts for you how that looks from the 

street. 

 I just went around the building and showed you some things that I 

think are significant.  His loading docks which I have marked on your 

site plan exhibit there, and then the interior of this long addition, 

right here (indicating) which was, I think it was the last --- it was 

the last addition he did. It’s the one he did with the site plan. It 

was approved in ’96 and built in ’97.  

 This is a really long part of the structure as you can see:  40’ 

by 316’.  And, the reason for that, and you can see this plainly in 
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the photos, he has very, very heavy parts that he makes.  And, he has 

this crane system that operates on the railings on either side of this 

long portion of the structure.  You can see it in a few of these 

photos here. 

 And, they move up and down. They go all the way the entire 

length.  What he wants to do basically is to add another 30’ section, 

30’ out the back with another one of those railings.  And, those come 

in 30’ sections. 

 We had a discussion about whether or not he could reduce is 

request but those come in 30’ sections, so that is the reason for the 

30’ going back.  And, if you take a look, Photo #7 shows you that rail 

system on either side. 

 I also did, this is just that back wall, Photo 8, is where he 

would be – where he would be going out the back. 

 The boundary where he would be getting the variance, the proposed 

variance, is wooded.  And, you can see that a little bit in the first 

photo of the aerial, but this is a picture of the northeastern 

boundary.  It’s a wooded area.  And, I took a few photos of that. 

 And, the construction would, of course, be similar in nature to 

the existing exterior.  So Photo 11 shows you he has a little block 

wall and then he has (inaudible) about that.  So at least the part 

from the road would certainly be designed to match that.  So, 

basically, it would be the same type of construction going out there. 

 So operationally, you can see the reasons for interiorwise why he 

needs the space.  And, you know, to have a functional addition ---I 

know I checked the regulation language; it says it is to provide 

reasonable use of the land or building involved. 

 His shipping and receiving department as you see and I showed you 

a picture of the loading docks, that’s also located in the back.  He 

wants to add a large piece of equipment pretty close, in close 

proximity to that within  that room which is about 20’ x 20’. And, 

then just push his welding department back.  And, I’ve marked those in 

there.  But that’s one of the main reasons. 

 The nature of his business, as with many manufacturers, are for 

those linear operations.  You know, for the most efficient processes.  

It’s a permitted use, obviously. And, it is really the type of use 

intended in the zone. 

 (Pause) 

 So as far as – now you know what he wants to do and why he wants 

to do it.  You know, as far as a hardship issue, you know, in my view, 

proportionately this is kind of a long, narrow lot.   And, again, as I 

mentioned, because it is set back kind of diagonal from the road, he 

doesn’t necessarily have as much use because of the original siting of 
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the building which made sense at the time.  He doesn’t have much use 

of the entire area as he might if it were just --- went straight back 

from the road. 

 And, because, obviously he needs truck traffic to come through, 

it comes in through the right side of the building and comes back to 

these loading docks.  And, then obviously, he has mostly 53’ trucks 

come in.  Obviously, he has to have a turnaround space here.  There is 

not really room to put that on the other side.   

 He also has these two detention basins which supposedly, I 

suppose, could be relocated but we’re kind of running out of space to 

do that, too. 

 You know, and he is still within his site coverage requirements 

and everything. 

 So, functionally speaking, I think in order for him to you know, 

have full use of the lot in terms of the building area that’s 

permitted, you know, I think that  going out the back is really the 

only--- really the best, the best alternative for him. 

 You know, the other point that the regulations make is that it 

has to obviously still be in harmony with the purpose of the intent of 

the regulations.  You know, obviously, you all know the area.  It’s 

surrounding by other industrial lots. This is exactly the type of use 

that is intended for this type of lot. 

 And, I don’t anticipate that there is going to be any negative or 

adverse affect on any neighbors. 

 If there is any questions? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The land in the back is I-1, too, isn’t it? 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Say that again, I’m sorry.  Joe? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The land right directly in back of it is I -1. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Have you done any calculations as to what you are 

looking for in terms of a variance with a 20’ rear yard?  Because it 

really looks diminimus if you back another 10’. 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  I have not.  But I have Mr. Giudice here who 

might be able to answer that question. 

 MR.GIUDICE:  Commissioner O’Keefe, unfortunately, I don’t have an 

exact square footage.  But as you can see --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just an estimate. 
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 MR.GIUDICE:  An estimate --- as you can see the addition is on an 

angle to the property line.  So as we move the setline back to this 

area, what would happen is we would we go 10’ back and we are talking 

about a very small portion of the building. 

 (Pause) 

 We’re probably talking about 150 square feet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right, out of 3,000. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  It’s not a huge amount of space. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I was out there and I did a site visit a couple 

of weeks ago and I saw the crane and the 30’ sections required.  It is 

a straight run from one end of the building to the other.    

 The other issue, I had asked the applicant if he could move the 

building forward and obviously that doesn’t work because of the crane 

operation as well as there is a retention pond both in the rear of 

that new addition and in the front, as well. 

 So he can’t move it forward for obvious reasons. 

 I like the idea that they are now asking for a 6’variance versus 

14. 

 MR.GIUDICE:  And, I have to apologize.  That was my error on that 

setback. 

 THE CHAIR:   It is 6’ though.  

 MR.GIUDICE:  It is 6.    

 THE CHAIR:   Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, to me, that’s minor. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It is actually 4.  If it goes from 14 and you take 

away 10.  You’re looking at 4. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  I believe it is 6 because – 

 So, it’s supposed to be 20. So it is 6. 

 MR.LAPORTE:   Very minor. 

 MR.WYSONG:  On the site plan there appears to be some kind of a 

drainage or a connection between retention areas? 

 MR. GIUDICE:  There is a subsurface drainage pipe. 

 MR.WYSONG:  Subsurface --- 
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 MR. GIUDICE:  That would be relocated around the perimeter of the 

ditch. 

 MR.WYSONG:  So, it’ll still be on the property.   It’ll be in the 

setback zone. 

 MR.GIUDICE:  Yes. 

 MR.WYSONG:  The property behind it is not yet developed? 

 MR.GIUDICE: Not at this point. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  All set, Bryan? 

 MR.WYSONG: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 Is there anyone speaking in favor of the application? 

 Anyone in favor? 

 MR. PERILLO:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman and commission members. 

My name is Lou Perillo and I am the Town of Southington’s Economic 

Development Coordinator.  I’m here this evening to speak in favor of 

this application. 

 The application is in harmony with the neighbors.  The hardship 

is the constraints within the land itself. 

 The applicant has been there for almost two and half decades.  He 

has five additions on the property which is a testament to his 

success.  He lives in town.  He’s accessible should any issues arise.  

He’s easily there. 

 Acquisition of adjacent land is not possible at this time which 

poses another reason that he has to have the approval of his request. 

 The town administration is also in favor of it.  I’ve offered my 

services in any way you see possible to oversee this in addition to 

existing staff. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you, Lou. 

 MR. PERILLO:  Thank you 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response.) 
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 Opposing? Anyone opposing this application? 

 MR. MULLINS: My name is Bernie Mullins, 198 Flanders Road, 

Southington. 

 My family owns the property adjacent to this project.   I just --

- I am not opposed.  I just have some concerns.  One being is there is 

a natural stone buffer at the property line.  I’d like to keep that 

original --- 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s the stonewall and the chain link fence? 

 MR. MULLINS:  Yes.  There’s already been some excavating in the 

past there where they pushed earth materials on to that wall.   

 I’m concerned about the trees in the back, also.  

 And, I just want to know for the record, you are stating that 

this 20’ is for both sides now?  You’re sure of this? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. Say that --- ask that question again? 

 MR. MULLINS:  You said there was a 30’ setback.  Now you’re 

telling me it is at 20. 

 THE CHAIR: Twenty. 

 MR. MULLINS:  That’s been verified? 

 MR. O ‘KEEFE:  If you look at the regulations --- 

 THE CHAIR: Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  -- I’m looking at Section 5.00.13 and I’ll read it 

into the record.  It says:   if both water and sewer utilities are 

available to an I-1 zoned parcel,  or it will be incorporated into the 

development of the parcel, the applicable schedule of area height bulk 

is as follows:   Minimum lot area, square footage, 20,000 feet, 

Minimum lot width, 100 feet.  Minimum side yard 15 feet.  And, minimum 

rear yard 20 feet.   

 So, it is clearly in the regulations. 

 MR. MULLINS:  So, it is going to work for both parties? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If you’re tying into water and public sewer.   

 If you’re using septic and well, no. 

 MR. MULLINS:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Does that answer your --- they’re rebut and hopefully 

answer your question.   So, thank you very much. 

 MR. MULLINS:  Thank you. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay, is there anyone else speaking opposing this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Would you like to rebut? 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  Yes, we do. 

 THE CHAIR:  Just to answer some issues. 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  Certainly, as far as I think Mr. Mullins’ 

concern is or question was, if he also has the opportunity to have a 

20 foot setback.  If I understand him correctly.  Which Commissioner 

O’Keefe answered correctly which is that as long as he’s tying into 

the water, that’s a precondition of that modification of the otherwise 

30 foot. 

 And, as far as the natural stone buffer, I was out there.  It is 

kind of an old field stonewall.  It’s not very clear.  We can do 

whatever is needed to mark the boundary and to make sure that any 

portion of that is obviously on Mr. Mullins’ property or his family’s 

property is not disturbed. 

 There is very very little grading in this.  So I won’t expect 

there to be any great amount of disturbance.  But they can certainly 

be cautious of that wall. 

 THE CHAIR:  I notice that there is a lot of trees behind that 

fence and I don’t see that being disturbed.  There is no tree line 

that will be impacted by your addition, correct? 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  No, I don’t believe so. 

 No.  Because most, if you look at the, I think that the chain 

link fence is actually noted right here (indicating).  So, I don’t 

expect any of that to be disturbed. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Just one question. 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  Yes? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We talked about public water and public sewer.  I’m 

assuming that this building is tied into public water and public 

sewer? 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  Yes, it is. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s not part of the record. 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  Actually, I confirmed that with my client 

and I’m glad you brought that up.   Because on Note 10 of the site 
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plan, I did highlight that for you.  It does say on there that it is 

serviced by water and sewer.  I confirmed with my client that he is 

connected.  I’m going to submit this for the record, as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you very much. 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, this appeal is closed. 

 Thank you. 

 

7:45 o’clock, p.m. 
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REGULAR MEETING 

 

NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #6055A, Application of Jeffrey S. Barile for a 28.2’ 

variance for front yard encroachment: 9.6’ variance for side yard 

encroachments: & 2% variance for lot coverage for a garage addition 

under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 60 Sunnyridge 

Drive, property of Jeffrey S. Barile in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr.LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal #6055A.   Mr.Wysong 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented that I think when you look at the 

application you basically have a nonconforming house on the front, on 

both sides and it encompasses the entire yard.  The proposal is 

requiring front, side and lot coverage. It is just too big of a 

project for two small of a lot. 

 The applicant did not demonstrate and hardship which would allow 

us even to grant the application. 

 Motion failed 0 to 5. 
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 B. APPEAL #6056A, Application of Matthew C. & Bonnie B. 

Plourde for a 4’ side yard setback variance for a home addition under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations: 21 Church Street, 

property of Matthew C. & Bonnie B. Plourde in an R-12 zone. 

 Tabled during the public hearing to the next meeting. 
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 C. APPEAL #6057A, Application of Marc Mathieu for a variance 

to modify the appearance of a non-conforming business use in a 

residential zone under Sections 11-09.3 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 346 Meriden Avenue, property of Marc R. & Stacy B. 

Mathieu in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal #6057A.   Mr. O’Keefe 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out that basically there is no change to the 

site plan or to the footprint.  There is no change of use, just really 

moving from one room to another.  It’s more of a diminimus type of 

application. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 D. APPEAL #6058A, Application of John Matos for special 

exception approval to transfer a liquor license for a restaurant under 

Sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 151 Queen 

Street, property of Walter S. Wood LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6058A with the 

following conditions: 

 1. There be no exotic dancers, male or female, public or 

private. 

 2. No more than 18 bar seats. 

 3. Any change in the interior layout or activities would 

require a new application to the zoning board of appeals. 

 4. Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte pointed out they do run a good operation there. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted it is basically the same use that’s been in the 

past.  Unfortunately, the applicant is only here because of tragic 

circumstances. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 E. APPEAL   #6059A, Application of Albert G. & Lillian S. 

Polak for an 8’ front yard setback variance for a secondary access 

under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 8 Summer 

Street, property of Albert G. & Lillian S. Polak in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve  #6059A.   Mr. Wysong 

seconded. 

 Mr. Wysong asked Dave Lavallee a question:  I didn’t believe in 

the past stairs have been the subject of a setback variance. 

 Mr. Lavallee responded typically if there are landings associated 

with them over a certain size they would be.  Certainly wheelchair 

ramps typically aren’t, but an access two stories is more of a 

structure, has more of a base, it needs more location on the ground.  

So in this case it applied to the regulations as a structure. 

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out that under powers and duties of the 

zoning board of appeals, some of the things we need to consider are 

public health, safety and welfare.  I think when you are talking about 

not adding square footage, you are not really increasing the way the 

property is being used but you are making the building a safer 

building that would allow us to grant the variance. 

 Mr. Wysong said if this is considered a structure, does that 

limit the number of auxiliary structures on the lot? 

 Mr. Lavallee responded no.  It is typically only referencing 

sheds.  You can have as many accessory structures under a certain 

size, but sheds are limited to one per lot. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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7. Continued Public hearing Items 

 A. APPEAL #6052A, Application of Car-Sue Realty LLC for a 16’ 

rear yard variance to allow a building addition within the 30’ rear 

yard setback under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 

44 Robert Porter Road, property of Car-Sue Realty LLC in an I-1 zone.  

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6052A.   Mr. Gworek asked 

if it should be amended from 16 feet to 6 feet. 

 Mr. LaPorte amended his motion from 16 feet to 6 feet.   Mr. 

Gworek seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte stated that the location that he has, the lay of the 

land, it’s the only thing that makes sense because of his cranes. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted the detention area would preclude it from being 

moved forward.  That’s unique to this property. 

 Really, the variance is diminimus because of the angle of the 

building.  It says 6 feet.  Six by a hundred feet would be a big 

variance.  What we are really talking about is 6 by 10 feet.   So, it 

is a diminimus variance when you look at the parcel area and the types 

of uses in the neighborhood.  

 The Chair added the other item is the crane location.  It can 

only go in one place.  It’s got to run the back of the building and 

down the center of the building.  If you moved it forward, then the 

crane wouldn’t be able to operate.  The equipment they have and the 

items that they manufacture are going into several hundred pounds of 

weight.  I think it makes sense. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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MISCELLANEOUS/OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS 

 Nothing to report. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr.LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.   Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:52 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

     Robert Y. Salka, Chairman                                         

     Zoning Board of Appeals 

      


